






































MINUTES                                                                                                                PRELIMINARY 
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION    
JULY 6, 2017 – 7:00 PM – FORMAL MEETING  
EMMA J. HARVAT HALL, CITY HALL 

 

MEMBERS PRESENT: Ann Freerks, Carolyn Dyer Mike Hensch, Phoebe Martin, Max 
Parsons, Mark Signs, Jodie Theobald 

MEMBERS ABSENT:  

STAFF PRESENT: Sara Hektoen, John Yapp 

OTHERS PRESENT: Charlie Eastham, Jeff Maxwell, Margarita Baltazar, Julay Flores, 
Kurt Kimmerling, Mazahir Salih, Ivan Hall, Kevin Monson, Jimmy 
Becker, John Moreland 

 

RECOMMENDATIONS TO CITY COUNCIL: 

By a vote of 7-0 the Commission recommends to approve SUB17-00008, a 22-lot, 7.9 acre 
preliminary plat located along Huntington Drive and Thames Drive and also REZ17-00011, a 
rezoning of 1.59 acres from Medium Density Single Family (RS-8) zone to RM-12 Low Density 
Multi-family, for property located on Huntington Drive, south of Thames be approved subject to 
a conditional zoning agreement as stated in the Staff Report. 
. 

CALL TO ORDER: 

Freerks called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM. 
 
PUBLIC DISCUSSION OF ANY ITEM NOT ON THE AGENDA: 

Charlie Eastham (953 Canton Street) said that years ago when he was on the Commission, the 
Commission spent a lot of time on the Wal Mart application, and spent a lot of time on 
landscaping requirements for the large parking lot.  Now that the landscaping has had time to 
mature, it looks fantastic. 
 
COMPREHENSIVE PLAN ITEM (CPA16-00005): 
 
A public hearing on an application for a Comprehensive Plan amendment to amend the North 
District Plan for approximately 70 acres west of Dubuque Street, south of Interstate 80, and 
north and east of Mission Point Road and Mackinaw Drive, to modify the land use map, adopt a 
sensitive areas survey, and add certain housing, transportation and design goals. 
 
Yapp reviewed the staff memo.  Yapp stated the staff memo was written in response to the 
materials the applicant had submitted at the last meeting.  Yapp said staff has identified two 
questions for the Commission 1. Is Highway/Neighborhood Commercial land use appropriate 
north of Knollwood Lane and 2. If Highway/Neighborhood Commercial land use might be 
appropriate, what types of policies/goals should be incorporated in a Comprehensive Plan 
amendment to address concerns with proximity to Knollwood residents? 
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Hensch asked why staff called out the gas station when developing these questions.  Yapp said 
it was due to public comment and commission discussion at the last meetings where this was 
discussed.  Freerks agreed, saying they had spent some time discussion the commercial land 
use and gas station at the last meeting. 
 
Yapp said Idylwild residents and representatives from the Dubuque Street LLC team have met 
several times to discuss stormwater issues, and that they would be providing input to the 
Commission tonight.  Yapp said the applicants have submitted wetland, wooded area, and 
threatened and endangered species survey information for parts of the property including the 
Dubuque Street frontage.  The applicants have not, however, conducted a specific tree survey. 
 
Hensch asked what the tree preservation requirement is.  Yapp said that for commercial 
property, up to 90% of a woodland may be cleared under the Sensitive Areas Ordinance.  For 
residential property, it is 50%.   
 
Yapp said that regarding the types of design standards to be incorporated into a conditional 
zoning agreement, the applicant has provided examples of landscaping and building material 
standards.  Staff concurs that these are good examples of the types of conditions which might 
be in a Conditional Zoning Agreement, in addition to addressing concerns like lighting and 
signage along Dubuque Street. 
 
Freerks opened public discussion. 
 
Jeff Maxwell (Maxwell Construction) discussed the stormwater management.  He noted the City 
has in the current budget $450,000 to design the Idyllwild stormwater diversion channel which is 
located on the no-name road along the west side of the Idyllwild property.  Maxwell stated he 
has met with Kurt Kimmerling (the Idyllwild Homeowners Association), Deb Thorne and Ivan 
Hall three times since the last Planning and Zoning meeting with the intention of sharing ideas 
on how to move forward as a neighborhood community.  Maxwell noted that even though the 
development has the obligation and intention to abide by all the stormwater ordinances the City 
imposes, Idyllwild is in a particular position where their comfort level needs more attention than 
just the City ordinances.  They feel a pumping station is critical so Maxwell has asked City 
Engineers Jason Reichart and Jason Havel to arrange a meeting with the Idyllwild group to 
discuss the diversion channel.  There have been two different scenarios proposed, one an open 
ditch and the other an enclosed piping system that would convey water from Foster Road 
underground to the river.  Maxwell stated that the Idyllwild Community, or the representatives 
from that community, are favoring the lesser expensive option of the diversion proposals.  The 
City hired Howard Green Engineering to conduct a study who made recommendations to the 
City and now that plan will go out as a request for proposal to local civil engineers to prepare 
and submit bids to the City.  Maxwell stated that their intention, as neighbors upstream of 
Idyllwild, are to serve as their friends and their neighbors.  Maxwell is the contact person and 
will continue to meet with them and share with them and invite them to meetings to discuss the 
importance of the pumping station.  Maxwell stated if the diversion channel is built there will be 
a sluice gate that would be in addition to the private sluice gates that have been designed in the 
Idyllwild retention flood walls that have already been built.  That retention and flood wall barrier 
will only be solid if the diversion wall also has a sluice gate and Maxwell believes that is part of 
the plan that the City is endorsing.  If those gates are ever activated by the high water level in 
the Iowa River, on the Idyllwild side of the levee, there is no way to get rid of any stormwater 
without physically pumping it over the levee.  Maxwell is hoping to meet with the City to request 
that if they are endorsing the lesser of the two priced diversion channels could the City sluice 
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Engineering department consider allocating the unused portion of that budgeted amount 
towards the pump station.  The Idyllwild Community would hire their consulting engineer to 
design, submit that to the City for their review, so that the Idyllwild Community could have a 
complete stormwater protection system.  Maxwell noted that the funds that will be left over (of 
the $450,000 budgeted, only $250,000 is estimated needed) are hoped to be endorsed to be 
contributed towards the pump station.  Any shortfall or deficit the Idyllwild Community would be 
responsible for as well as the Forest View Community would consider participating in helping so 
they can close the loop on the fear of the stormwater issue at Idyllwild.   
 
Hensch asked if the stormwater diversion channel and the pump station are both approved and 
funded would that satisfy the concerns of the Idyllwild residents.  Maxwell can’t totally speak for 
the Idyllwild residents but in their conversations he felt they were pleased with that proposal.   
 
Margarita Baltazar (President of the Association of Forest View) is here following the process 
because they are the most interested in this project advancing.  They are low income people, 
they have been working for more than one year with the developers.  They seeing that the 
developers are worried and they want to help the community.  She stated her community is the 
most interested one in this project and they want to see this project moving forward.  She feels 
there are some moments when people are telling her this project is not moving forward, but she 
tries to tell them yes it is moving forward as it is a good thing for their sons and daughters.  She 
stated that this is good for the community and would be a good example for other communities 
to show this can be done together.  She is very happy with the developers, as these are not 
developers like other ones that just come, build and leave, this is taking care of people and 
being very concerned with the people living in the community.  The developers have listened to 
the residents and they all have the same goal, it is a win-win situation and improve everyone’s 
lives.  She acknowledged that there is worry for the community and people and thanked 
everyone for that.   
 
Julay Flores (Forest View) is speaking as representing Forest View Association and the Center 
for Worker Justice which has been a lot of support.  She wants to reaffirm and confirm what the 
president of the association was saying.  They say it was a good presentation from the 
developers and it is a good sign that everyone is meeting at the table and just to be able to have 
conversation is a good sign and is expecting good results.  She stated there is no doubt this will 
be a good example that Iowa City can have with this project because it can be something good 
for the community.  It will be an example for other communities.  This is especially true for the 
community because there will be good housing for low income people.  The project is also 
taking into account the community and the environment.  Especially the social part has been 
taken into consideration and she is very thankful for that.   
 
Signs noted that the developer and the residents spoke at the Johnson County Affordable 
Housing Coalition meeting last week with the focus discussing the affordable housing aspect of 
the project.  Signs was present but did not participate in the conversation.   
 
Kurt Kimmerling (33 Trevose Place) is the President of the Idyllwild Association.  He first 
thanked Jeff Maxwell and Eddie Cole for the time they spent with the Association, they had 
three very good meetings.  There has been quite a bit of progress but still a long way to go.  
With regards to whether Idyllwild is satisfied with the solutions presented, the answer is no.  The 
goal of stormwater management resolved for the entire district has not been met.  It is there 
understanding that there could be quite a few discreet different stormwater retention areas up 
there (underground, ponds, etc).  Idyllwild would like to know better how those will be 
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independently managed because all that water will eventually come their direction.  Additionally 
Kimmerling added that pumping the water out will be so important when the sluice gates are 
closed.  Idyllwild’s three goals are (1) diversion, (2) pump station funding, and (3) future 
stormwater management for the district.  With regard to the RFQ, Kimmerling spoke to Ron 
Knoche and he expects to take the diversion RFQ bids to City Council the first week in August.   
 
Freerks asked Yapp to talk about the the idea of a stormwater management district as that is a 
new concept.   
 
Yapp noted it is not something Iowa City is equipped to do nor have ever done in the way that is 
being described.  The City does have a few large stormwater basins that are City controlled 
(one in Hickory Hill park and one is Scott park).  In this type of situation where there are multiple 
smaller watersheds (because of the topography) developed at different times when properties 
are being developed.  Yapp stated they have discussed at the staff level the possibility or idea 
of that being a self-imposed stormwater management district with private covenants and private 
management fund set up for future maintenance.   
 
Hensch asked if there were statutory needs for a regional stormwater management system.  
Yapp said Iowa City has not done it before.   
 
Hektoen stated that just because there are multiple stormwater management basins doesn’t 
mean it will be managed by different groups per say.  Typically there is a homeowners 
association within any subdivision and it is managed by the HOA or designee.  Hensch asked 
when the appropriate time to discuss the management is.  Rezoning? Subdivision Plat?  
Hektoen replied it is most commonly done in the subdivision phase.   
 
Mazahir Salih (Center for Worker Justice) stated while she doesn’t live in Forest View but is 
invested in this project because Iowa City has an affordable housing crisis.  Most of the Forest 
View residents are members of the Center for Workers Justice and they are very concerned 
about losing their homes and not being able to find any good housing options in Iowa City.  As 
this project has progressed, what she has noticed is how the developers has worked with the 
residents to achieve a creative solution for the affordable housing crisis in Iowa City.  She 
encourages the Commission to support this project because of the benefit for the residents.   
 
Ivan Hall (14 Idyllwild Court) began with the point that the proposed development is not just 
homeowners, it is commercial, and it is retail space, hotels, and possibly gas stations.  There is 
a mix where people will be doing things autonomously and there is a risk associated with all the 
different operations.  There could be an operation failure that would affect any one or all of the 
systems that are connected and could result with water being backed up (not because of 
weather) due to an operational shutdown.  The law of probability is if there are 11 or 12 systems 
something will go wrong.  Hall next commented on the National Pollutant Discharge Elimination 
System (NPDES) authority where the City can set up a commission locally, there can be a 
mandate to enforce it, the City is supposed to offer protections to the residents by whatever 
means makes sense.  When the City implements under that guidance it is federally regulated.  
The commission can also impose regulations above and beyond City Code to address needs 
often created by planning and zoning requests.  Therefore there are two precedents to come 
forward to set up these councils, they don’t have to be funded, but they need to be legitimate 
and need to be set up through that.  Hall stated one of the things he was disappointed in with 
the Staff study doesn’t give enough press to all the activity and energy Idyllwild has put forward.  
Stormwater should be one of the top four or five Staff recommendations.  The tactic of 
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conditional zoning could be used as everything needs a burning bridge.  The City’s burning 
bridge is the NPDES.  Hall is trying to make them understand the Commission has an obligation 
to enact phases and are guided by them.  Hall offered to meet with the City Attorney if she 
doesn’t comprehend the regulations as he is familiar with federal regulations.  It is criminal 
negligence, as defined by gross deviation from a reasonable standard of care having full 
knowledge of law, policy and community and neighborhood issues and vulnerabilities and 
consequences.  Hall stated with the Staff study that was done, with the study for Idyllwild that 
was done, and all the good work they are doing together no one is able to say they don’t know 
what the vulnerabilities are for the area.  The area (Idyllwild) is trying to handle this themselves 
so setting up underneath the NPDES to give them legitimate standing and to dedicate one staff 
person to be the recorder to make it work is what they are requesting.  Hall acknowledged this 
isn’t the standard business process of dealing with homeowner groups, commercial properties 
are tough to deal with and how that is managed as a single integrated system will be hard 
unless there are some rules imposed on the developer that all participants agree to before they 
become a member of this enterprise.   
 
Signs asked if Hall’s main thrust is that the NPDES is the authority to set up a commission to be 
the stormwater group.  Hall confirmed that is his point and there are many opportunities to be 
taken advantage of.   
 
Kevin Monson (North Dubuque Street LLC) gave a short summary for the Commission because 
there has been a lot of details and issues raised but he wants to take it back to the goals of the 
project.  There needs to be a comprehensive idea of what really is the plan for this area of our 
City.  There are five big goals.  (1) Safe, affordable, long-term housing for the current residents 
of Forest View.  They want to maintain that community, it is truly a community within the City.  
Other developers that have approached the Coles throughout the years did not have that goal 
and thankfully the Coles are part of that community and saw the value of maintaining the 
community.  That makes Monson proud to be part of this team, improving the living conditions of 
those that call Forest View their home is the primary goal.  (2) Smart Growth.  It is very easy for 
the City to grow and take up more farmland and we see that happen every day.  It is a lot more 
difficult to do an infill project such as this.  It has built in issues, but smart growth is the way he 
best sees growth in the future.  That means continuing constant communication with neighbors, 
working together to find solutions to common issues, and Monson noted he has never been part 
of a project where they have as many good neighbor meetings.  When they began they didn’t 
have answers, but over time they have been able to work towards solutions that are viable, 
feasible, affordable, and all wraps together.  (3) Diversity.  There has been much said about 
low-income housing, but there will also be moderate-income housing, hope to have retirement 
housing, a true mix and very diverse community.  That mix includes jobs, jobs for the residents, 
jobs for the community, jobs and opportunities for people to very easily walk to get services 
where they once would have had to drive.  This will be a much different development than has 
been seen in neighboring communities.  (4) Protecting the environment.  They have been 
pushing since day one to use low-impact design strategies.  That is not standard practice in the 
community and is a work in progress.  Earthview Environmental is part of their team.  (5) To 
beautify the entrance to the community.  As a longtime resident of Iowa City, Monson shared we 
often overlook the entrances to the City and feels that this entrance in particular has been 
overlooked.  The 40 year old mobile home park is the first thing some of our visitors see.  We 
can do better.  The Dubuque Street corridor is a very important part of the City and the design 
will protect the green space along corridor.  The architectural guidelines will be very stringent on 
what will be seen in the construction of the buildings.  They will be stone, wood and glass.  They 
will celebrate the wooded setting.  The development is named Forest View because they want 
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to keep the forest view, it is part of their mission.  Monson asks for the Commission’s support so 
they can work together and move forward as a community 
 
Ivan Hall stated that Yapp has a copy of the permit for the NPDES and can forward it to the 
Commission for their opportunities to govern with authority coming from the Federal 
Government.   
 
Freerks stated she feels there are still a few details that need to be outlined and hates making 
up language on the fly.  The Commission has had the past two weeks to review documents and 
hear from Staff and just now she feels like she can digest all of it.   
 
Hektoen stated if there are questions for the applicant it needs to be framed as such and done 
in public hearing.  If there just needs to be discussion amongst the Commission then the public 
hearing should be closed.   
 
Freerks noted her concerns to the applicant about the placement of the gas station and would 
rather see office commercial south of the new roadway.  Part of what Staff outlined in response 
to the conversation a few weeks ago was that neighborhood commercial use may not be 
appropriate there and may not achieve all the goals Mr. Monson just outlined.  Freerks is 
questioning the details and is not opposed to the commercial, just the transition from the homes 
to the commercial.   
 
Monson replied that certainly they have a diagram but they have not marketed any piece of the 
property and are a long ways away from being able to do that.  They have already discussed 
moving the hotel to where the market it on the diagram.  The idea was to hide the market more 
effectively (because it is lower than the tree ridge) and the back wall would have no windows 
and be 300 feet away.  If the hotel or other commercial building goes there, it will definitely been 
seen by the neighbors.  He feels they can address the concerns with materials and plantings 
much more effective than if a bigger structure were there.  Freerks noted that the gentlemen 
that is closest to the area has a concern about a gas station that close to his home.  Monson 
acknowledged the concern but noted when one has a forest in their back yard for year and now 
it is to be developed of course there are concerns.  Monson said they are trying to mitigate 
those concerns and make is as least intrusive as possible.  Others in the area voiced concern 
about having a taller building there because of noise and light pollution.  Freerks asked what the 
hours of the marketplace (gas station) might be.  Monson replied that it has not yet been 
marketed so those details have not been decided.  Hektoen stated those are the type of details 
that are addressed at the conditional zoning stage.  Freerks understands that but is concerned 
about the impact on the area, which is decided at this Comprehensive Amendment stage.  
Monson noted that with regards to noise and traffic, the traffic on Dubuque Street is much closer 
to the houses than this new development will be.  Freerks stated it is more than just car noise, it 
could be speakers from the gas station that generates noise.   
 
Freerks asked Yapp if commercial office was allowed in the area, what the height restrictions 
would be.  Yapp believes it would be two stories (25 feet).   
 
Martin asked Monson what all the possibilities of zoning have they looked at along the Dubuque 
Street exit.  Monson replied that he is an architect and has a problem when people say a 
building is not attractive or a distraction.  A proper designed building with materials that will add 
to the character of the Dubuque Street corridor and frankly has to be better than looking at a 
40’s era mobile home park.  They will continue to feature the natural features of the area and 
maintain the ravine.   
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Martin stated that what the City has done regarding the trail system along Dubuque Street and 
across the bridge seems great but she had a friend hit by a car using the crosswalk with that 
trail.  The City has tried to keep that entrance beautified and even with the construction of the 
trail system didn’t disturb the landscape.  So now adding a hotel and gas station, how will that 
maintain the beautification of the area?  Monson replied that part of their plan is a path to 
connect the trail systems down to Foster Road.  Regarding the entrance to the area, they 
showed renderings at a previous meeting of stone walls as a gateway to Forest View.   
 
Freerks shared she feels less comfortable after hearing that because weeks ago they heard that 
the buildings will be low and set back, signs will be low and the lush green entrance will be 
maintained.  Now it seems as if the buildings will be close to the road and just by saying the 
buildings will be beautiful and constructed with high end materials doesn’t create the same 
beautiful entrance that people expect for Iowa City.  Monson noted that his point was not to say 
they wouldn’t continue the lush green entrances, he is admitting that every building will not be 
hidden by trees on this lot.  They know they will not need large signage as everyone uses apps 
nowadays to find facilities.  Their plans show all kinds of different areas of protecting the land 
masses and tree covers and they will develop more on the areas that are more open.  Monson 
added that almost all the buildings (the market is the exception) will have parking under the 
buildings, therefore reducing impact on the footprint size and impact on the green space.   
 
Yapp showcased on the map the areas of the proposed buildings within the development. He 
noted the only maps that are being considered for adoption into the Comprehensive Plan 
however are the land use map and sensitive areas map.   
 
Jimmy Becker (Dubuque Street LLC) was born and raised in Iowa City and his brother currently 
lives in the Peninsula neighborhood.   He works for Blackbird Investments (part of the Dubuque 
Street LLC).  He wants to address the question of the hotel and marketplace and how they will 
be able to preserve trees while at the same time proposing commercial buildings.  Each issue is 
a piece of a puzzle that will fit into this master plan.  With regards to the marketplace and the 
topography of that area allows for a way to tuck it within the trees with minimal invasion.  
Additionally with the hotels they will be building up (rather than out) again preserving the 
greenery and trees.   
 
Martin asked without the hotels and gas station, would the rest of the development be viable.  
Becker confirmed that those proposals make the rest of the project viable, specifically for the 
affordable housing.   
 
Freerks closed the public hearing. 
 
Hensch moved to approve CPA16-00005 a Comprehensive Plan amendment to amend the 
North District Plan for approximately 70 acres west of Dubuque Street, south of Interstate 
80, and north and east of Mission Point Road and Mackinaw Drive, to modify the land use 
map, adopt a sensitive areas survey, and add certain housing, transportation and design 
goals as listed in the Staff Report. 
 
Parsons seconded the motion. 
 
Hensch noted that while listening to all the discussions and speakers he kept in his mind what is 
most important to the community and if all those criteria are met.  (1) Infill development; yes, this 
project brings development to an underutilized area; (2) entrance way to Iowa City; the poor 
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condition of Forest View currently and the impression it leaves on visitors to Iowa City will be 
addressed; (3) affordable housing; this development address an chronic issue in Iowa City; (4) 
stormwater management; while not discussed in the Comprehensive Plan it can be address in 
rezoning and subdivision; (5) preserving trees; the beautiful entrance to Iowa City needs to be 
preserved and a goal to the Comprehensive Plan can be added to maintain a buffer of trees at 
the entrance.   
 
Theobald agrees with Hensch, and believes this is an opportunity to create a really interesting 
entrance to Iowa City.  Her concern is in recent developments when she has seen what was put 
in for landscaping she has been disappointed.  This would be an area where the landscaping 
needs to be preserved.  She doesn’t disagree with commercial properties being in that area, it 
could enhance the area, if done correctly.  She feels there are the proper steps in the future to 
ensure it is done correctly.   
 
Freerks stated she is not opposed to commercial either, her question is in the placement of the 
gas station and having it right next to residential.  Additionally there is concern about the 
removal of trees in a commercial area.  She feels there needs to be a goal added regarding 
preserving the terrain, greenspace and trees.   
 
Hensch agrees that 90% tree removal is unacceptable for this area (which is allowable for 
commercial areas) but not all trees are equal, and it is important that a tree inventory be done 
so that the correct species be saved.  Freerks stated that Project Green would argue its more 
than just the trees, it’s the lush green space as well.   
 
Freerks believes more detailed goals need to be added for the preservation of green space and 
perhaps even the stormwater management.   
 
Martin understands that at some point this area is going to be redeveloped but she hopes as a 
community we can all stand tall and tell our children and grandchildren of the amazing process 
of this really cool Dubuque Street entrance.  There are amazing opportunities here and don’t 
want to have regrets.  This is a multi-facet project with many pieces.   
 
Freerks agreed and noted that there have been situations in the past that were poorly vetted 
and ended up being nothing like what was imagined in the beginning.   
 
Martin also stated it’s not just the landscaping but also the traffic.   
 
Signs mentioned that one of the items in the Strategic Plan that stands out to him was the 
Council’s goal to proactively develop interstate entryways.  He agrees that this area is a crucial 
piece of the community’s psyche and he feels the developer knows that and knows they will be 
under the microscope.  Signs feels that since the group of developers are part of this community 
they do care like the community does.   Signs had some concern at first with some of what 
Monson and the others had said about trees but feels the Commission can set limits at some 
point in the process, wherever appropriate.  When Signs thinks of the possibilities he has been 
using Minneapolis as a comparison.  They have a lot of development in marshlands and 
woodlands and have done so in a beautiful way.  This development group has heard all the 
concerns and as members of the community that do business here will want to do what is best 
and right to not only protect the area, but their reputations.  Signs is concerned that the 
Commission is allowing this one piece of a 70 acre area overshadow all the good that this 
development is. This is one of the best conceived development ideas he has ever witnessed 
with the preservation of greenspace and working with affordable housing.   
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Signs also discussed the Idyllwild situation noting that area has had a problem since 
development and that problem isn’t the fault of everyone else.  Less than half of the land for this 
development is in the Idyllwild watershed and one-third of that is being preserved.  Signs feels it 
is important to move forward with this Amendment and perhaps add to the motion that City 
Council work with Idyllwild and the developer to develop a solution.  However that one issue is 
not enough to hold up this entire project moving forward.   
 
Freerks stated it is the responsibility of the developer and the Commission to do no greater 
harm.  Signs agreed but noted the developer will have to meet all the run-off and groundwater 
criteria for their development and therefore that does not need to be a hold-up at this phase.   
 
Freerks just feels there needs to be more time to iron on the details that can be added to the 
Amendment for reassurances.   
 
Martin added that when Signs stated this is cooperation between developers and neighbors like 
he’s never seen before, that actually makes her more cautious because when something 
appears to be as amazing as this project, it seems too good to be true.  
 
Hensch recommends adding a goal about tree preservation and woodlands specifically.  He 
noted he is not concerned about a gas station, his concern is with the entrance on Dubuque 
Street and maintaining the beauty of that.   
 
Theobald is concerned with the placement of the gas station and would like to see it swapped 
with the hotel due to environmental issues of living/working next to a gas station.  There are 
odor issues, not to mention noise.   
Martin is concerned about traffic with pedestrians and bicyclists.  Dubuque Street will only get 
more crowded when the new high school opens.   
 
Yapp noted in the motion Staff is recommending adopting the sensitive areas inventory which 
shows proposed impacts and proposed preservation.  Freerks said she doesn’t believe that is 
enough.   
 
Dyer noted that making an 80 foot right-of-way is going to require more than 80 feet wide of 
excavation and then someplace to put all that dirt.  That will create a big hole in the entryway 
and eliminate what is appealing there.  Dyer stated that two of the votes she regrets most while 
being on this Commission both deal with gas stations (the HyVee gas station on North Dodge 
and the Benton Street gas station).  They light up the whole universe 24/7 and both face 
residential neighborhoods.  They are supposed to have buffers of plantings and all they have is 
grass. She does not want to see the same mistake in this location.  She agrees there needs to 
be more specific language about preserving the existing environment along Dubuque Street.   
 
Martin feels the City and the Developer need to work together to draft language to reach the 
goals of the Commission.   
 
Hensch withdrew his motion, Parsons seconded the withdrawal. 
 
Hensch moved to defer the item until the next meeting so an additional goal can be 
drafted regarding the woodland preservation along the Dubuque Street entrance.    
 
Dyer noted the houses on Knollwood Lane may qualify as historical houses since they are mid-
century modern that were created by a distinctive developer.  
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Parsons seconded the motion and concurred. 
 
Parsons noted that when he read the North District Plan there was already mention of trying to 
preserve the area, so would that statement remain.  Yapp confirmed that would remain in the 
Plan.  The current language discusses the scenic character of the corridor but doesn’t get into 
the specific woodland preservation or natural areas.   
 
A vote was taken and the motion carried 6-1 (Signs dissenting).   
 
     
REZONING / DEVELOPMENT ITEM (REZ17-00011/SUB17-00008): 
 
Discussion of an application submitted by Arlington LC for a rezoning of approximately 1.59 
acres from Medium Density Single-Family (RS-8) zone to Low Density Multi-Family (RM-12) 
zone and a preliminary plat of Stone Bridge Estates, Part Ten, a 22-lot, 7.9-acre residential 
subdivision located southeast of the intersection of Thames Drive and Huntington Drive. 
 
Yapp began the staff report showing a map of the location of the proposed subdivision.  The 
existing zoning is Medium Density SingleFamily Residential (RS-8), to the south is Low Density 
Multi-Family (RM-12) zone, and to the west is Planned Development 5, a Planned Development 
Single-Family.   The proposed application consists of two parts; the first part is rezoning lot 147 
to Low Density Multi-Family consistent with the property to the south.  The remainder of the 
application is for a single-family subdivision, extending Huntington Drive to the northern property 
line and extending Thames Drive to Taft Avenue.  Yapp explained that the existing RS-8 zoning 
does allow duplexes on corner lots and the applicant does intend to construct duplexes at the 
intersection of Huntington and Thames Drives and that is why those lots are a little bit larger.  
Yapp showed images of the proposed townhouses and lot 147 could accommodate 
approximately 8 townhomes that would be accessed from a rear lane.  When this property was 
first rezoned in 2009 the City required a landscape buffer along Taft Avenue and a concept plan 
was adopted and Staff now requires that same concept be required.  The concern at the time 
was someday Taft Avenue will become a major north/south arterial street and the hope is by the 
time that happens this landscaping will have matured and help protect the rear yards of these 
properties.   
 
Staff recommends approval of REZ17-00011, a rezoning of 1.59 acres from Medium Density 
Single Family (RS-8) zone to RM-12 Low Density Multi-family, for property located on 
Huntington Drive, south of Thames be approved subject to a conditional zoning agreement 
requiring compliance with the following: 

1. The developer is required to dedicate space along Taft Avenue for right-of-way and 
construction easements to allow the future improvement of the arterial street; 

2. Substantial conformance with the concept plan in regard to lot depths and street layout; 
and 

3. Substantial compliance with the landscaping plan dated 10-12-09 
4. Substantial compliance with the elevations submitted for two buildings consisting of 4 

townhomes each. 
 

Stormwater management would be collected near the creek and directed along Scott Boulevard 
stormwater basin, a City regional stormwater facility.   

 
Staff also recommends approval of SUB17-00008, a 22-lot, 7.9 acre preliminary plat located 
along Huntington Drive and Thames Drive. 
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Hensch asked if Taft Avenue from Highway 6 to Rochester Avenue was a City road.   Yapp 
stated that most of that is half City half County but the City does have a maintenance agreement 
with the County regarding who does dust control and snow removal.   
 
Hensch shared the concern again regarding the appropriate amount for the developer to have to 
improve.  Yapp stated that when this property was rezoned in 2009 the amount (the 12.5%) was 
stated in the Conditional Zoning Agreement at that time.   Freerks noted these dwellings will be 
fronting onto Huntington Drive not Taft Avneue.   
 
Dyer asked if there are plans to extend the City limits to the other side of Taft Avenue at some 
point.  Yapp replied that the City’s growth area does not extend much further east.  The growth 
area is defined as areas where the City can provide gravity sewer so unless a significant sewer 
pump station were funded and constructed they could not provide sewer no more than a quarter 
mile east of Taft Avenue.   
 
Freerks opened the public hearing.   
 
John Moreland (960 Arlington Drive) is the developer.  He noted that 25 years ago they started 
on American Legion Road with 300 acres and have developed all the way up to Lower West 
Branch Road.  They have been very successful in mixing multi-family with single-family and feel 
it is important to have a different price point for everyone involved.  One of the reasons that 
prompted this rezoning was the ability to build duplexes only on corner lots.  Since there is the 
cross street that goes through this area it allows for a nice place to put some ranch-style 
duplexes which are very popular for retirees.  They held a Good Neighbor Meeting and scaled 
reduced the amount of townhouses they were originally proposing due to the feedback.   
 
Freerks closed the public hearing. 
 
Martin moved to approve SUB17-00008, a 22-lot, 7.9 acre preliminary plat located along 
Huntington Drive and Thames Drive and also REZ17-00011, a rezoning of 1.59 acres from 
Medium Density Single Family (RS-8) zone to RM-12 Low Density Multi-family, for 
property located on Huntington Drive, south of Thames be approved subject to a 
conditional zoning agreement as stated in the Staff Report.    
 
Parsons seconded the motion.   
 
Hensch stated he likes seeing the mix of housing types in this area and supports that.  Freerks 
agrees.   
 
A vote was taken and the motion carried 7-0.   
    
 
CONSIDERATION OF MEETING MINUTES: JUNE 1, JUNE 7 and June 15, 2017 
 
Hensch moved to approve the meeting minutes of June 1, June 7 and June 15, 2017.      
 

Theobald seconded the motion. 
 

A vote was taken and the motion passed 7-0. 
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PLANNING AND ZONING INFORMATION: 
 
Theobald requested that locations of firework selling stands be discussed at a future meeting.  
Yapp noted that a City Council member has made the same request.   
 
 
ADJOURNMENT: 
 

Parsons moved to adjourn. 

Hensch seconded. 

A vote was taken and motion carried 7-0. 
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